
MASSACHUSETTS BOARD OF MEDICINE TAKES DISCIPLINARY ACTION

WAKEFIELD:  At its meeting on January 5, 2023, the Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine took disciplinary action against the medical licenses of Tzvetan Tzvetanov, M.D., Christopher R. Keroack, M.D., Glenroy Heywood, M.D., and Brian L. Coolbaugh, M.D.
In a Consent Order, the Board suspended the medical license of Dr. Tzvetan Tzvetanov after finding that he failed to meet the standard of care in his treatment of four patients and failed to adequately maintain medical records. Dr. Tzvetanov’s license was immediately stayed upon entry into a five-year Probation agreement that included, among other things, a clinical skills assessment and a practice audit by a Board approved entity. Dr. Tzvetanov has been licensed to practice medicine in the Commonwealth since September 13, 2000.  From 2000 to 2018, Dr. Tzvetanov maintained an independent private internal medicine practice in North Andover.
In another Consent Order, the Board reprimanded the medical license of Dr. Christopher R. Keroack after finding that he did not disclose his financial interest in the compounded medications or supplements that he sold to patients and did not review the MassPAT system prior to issuing certain prescriptions.  Dr. Keroack was also fined $2,500 and ordered to complete five additional CME credits in the use of MassPAT and prescribing generally.  Dr. Keroack has been licensed in the Commonwealth since June 30, 1999.  He is the president of New England Center for Functional Medicine, P.C. and is also currently affiliated with Mercy Medical Center and Baystate Medical Center. 

In a Final Decision and Order, the Board revoked Dr. Glenroy Heywood’s inchoate right to renew his license to practice medicine after finding Dr. Heywood pled guilty in Federal Court to Obstructing or Attempting to Obstruct Enforcement of the Child Sex Trafficking Statute. Dr. Heywood was licensed to practice medicine in the Commonwealth from January 6, 1999 until his license lapsed later that year.      

In a Consent Order, the Board reprimanded the medical license of Dr. Brian L. Coolbaugh after finding that he engaged in conduct that undermines the public confidence in the medical profession, to wit, sending HIPAA protected images by text message to his ex-girlfriend.  Dr. Coolbaugh has been licensed in the Commonwealth since April 20,1987.  Dr. Coolbaugh is currently affiliated with Nashoba Valley Medical Center and Holy Family Hospital. 

The Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine licenses more than 40,000 physicians, osteopaths and acupuncturists.  The Board was created in 1894 to protect the public health and safety by setting standards for the practice of medicine and ensuring that doctors who practice in the Commonwealth are appropriately qualified and competent. The Board investigates complaints and determines sanctions. More information is available at www.mass.gov/massmedboard, or you may contact the Board at borimmedia@massmail.state.ma.us.


